Saklani, U. and Tortajada, C. 2019. India's development cooperation in Bhutan's hydropower sector: Concerns and public perceptions. Water Alternatives 12(2): 734-759



India's Development Cooperation in Bhutan's Hydropower Sector: Concerns and Public Perceptions

Udisha Saklani

Department of Geography, University of Cambridge, United Kingdom; us267@cam.ac.uk

Cecilia Tortajada

Institute of Water Policy, Lee Kuan Yew School of Public Policy, National University of Singapore, Singapore; cecilia.tortajada@nus.edu.sg

ABSTRACT: The global landscape of international development is undergoing a rapid transition, with emerging actors playing a significant role in meeting the developmental needs of developing-country partners. Over the past six decades, India has emerged as a major donor and development partner, directing a significant share of its assistance and investments to countries in South Asia. This paper provides an overview of India's development cooperation with Bhutan, the largest and one of the oldest beneficiaries of Indian assistance, with special attention to the hydropower sector. In recent years, the scale of India's disbursement and development cooperation activities in Bhutan has come under scrutiny. In this paper, we document the official views, and those of the international organisations and the media in India and Bhutan, on the possible repercussions of these activities in the near, medium and long term and how the different concerns are being addressed. We argue that in future India will have to work harder to alleviate the key concerns of stakeholders in Bhutan regarding India's growing investments there.

KEYWORDS: Hydropower, energy development, public perception, development assistance, India, Bhutan

INTRODUCTION

The regime of development assistance has seen a marked change with the emergence of a wide range of non-traditional donors and development partners. Such partnerships are seen by some analysts as being complementary, serving as alternative routes to development (Task Team on South – South Cooperation, 2011; Quadir, 2013) which provide emerging players a platform for economic diplomacy (UN-OHRLLS, 2011; Saran and Aneja, 2016). Within the expanding category of emerging economies that engage with other Southern partners, India has taken an important place as a provider of development assistance, contributing to capacity building, institutional development and technical expertise in other developing countries (UN-OHRLLS, 2011; Mawdsley, 2010; Chaturvedi, 2012).

India's economic cooperation dates back to the 1950s (Chanana, 2009), with the greatest emphasis on its regional neighbours, Nepal and Bhutan, which are also the largest beneficiaries of India's foreign aid (Jerve, 2006). Initially consisting of state-led flows of resources to recipient countries, India's development cooperation has increasingly led to the involvement of private-sector players that provide growing flows of investment, resources and technical cooperation (Katti et al., 2009). In recent years, there has been a rising interest in analysing India's long-standing development assistance regime in African and Asian nations (Agrawal, 2007; Chanana, 2009; Mawdsley, 2010; Price, 2013). Such assistance has gradually contributed to India's geopolitical significance, and in the process has challenged the predominant North – South development paradigm (Six, 2009). However, scholarly examinations of the perspectives of recipient countries on Indian overseas assistance are rare.

We use a single case study, India's official development cooperation with Bhutan, to reflect on India's priorities and practices as a development partner and examine how this cooperation has come to be viewed by the Bhutanese media and political elites. We explore India's development assistance projects in Bhutan, with particular attention to the hydropower sector where a historically strong and stable bilateral partnership is now showing signs of strain. Our focus is on key issues related to Indian hydropower investments in Bhutan, which have emerged in public discourse in the popular press, in parliamentary discussions and in government documents.

Bhutan is an important case for analysing India's behaviour as a development partner for several reasons. Bhutan was one of the earliest recipients of Indian assistance (Kugiel, 2017: 109) and has witnessed an increasing influx of Indian overseas aid over the past six decades in diverse sectors such as education, human resource development, health, hydropower development, agriculture and roads. It has remained India's top priority, receiving the greatest part of Indian loans and grants (Bhogal, 2016; Padma, 2017). In 2016, total foreign assistance to Bhutan was Rs54.9 billion (US\$815.4 million, at the 2016 exchange rate)¹ (Ministry of External Affairs, 2016: 11), a large increase from Rs2 billion (US\$45.29 million, at the 2000 exchange rate) in 2000 (Mullen, 2014). In 2017, it was the only country to consistently receive new Indian financial commitments for large-scale development projects (Mullen and Arora, 2016). Besides, India-Bhutan relations have developed over the years through beneficial cooperation on a wide range of issues, including energy trade (increasingly involving private-sector players), internal security and foreign policy.

Recent economic and political developments in Bhutan demonstrate the potential for domestic affairs to shape the dynamics and outcomes of India's engagement. Over the years, Bhutan has not only discarded its self-imposed isolationist policy and opened its doors to the world (Uddin et al., 2007), but it has also witnessed a regime change, ushering in democracy (Sinpeng, 2007; Turner et al., 2011). New opportunities for foreign players to enter Bhutan's energy sector (Royal Norway Agency for Development Cooperation, n.d.; Subba, 2018), as well as Bhutan's democratisation process and greater domestic public engagement, present new complexities which are relevant to the study of trends and perceptions in Bhutan of India's investments, and an assessment of what the future might hold for relations between the two countries.

The paper starts with a contextual review of the nature and instruments of India's development assistance and its regional focus on South Asia for development partnerships. We progress to a historical overview of India's development assistance to Bhutan and examine Bhutan's hydropower sector, a significant destination of Indian assistance and a major pillar in their bilateral relations. We then analyse these dynamics in the context of the role of Indian assistance in driving Bhutan's economy along a particular trajectory, and the way in which certain sections of the Bhutanese population view India as a development partner. The paper concludes with some reflections on India's development assistance to Bhutan and the way forward for the bilateral partnership.

The analyses in this paper are based on a review of academic literature and government documents, supplemented by a media-content analysis of English language articles over the last decade in the Bhutanese mass media (mainly online newspapers and popular citizens' blogs). Primary data were obtained in India in October and November 2015, February and November 2016, and in Bhutan in April 2016. Group discussions were held in Nepal in November 2017 on hydropower development and regional electricity trade in South Asia, with a focus on India, Bhutan and Nepal. In addition, one of the authors attended an international conference on Bhutan at the University of Oxford in January 2019, where discussions were held on different aspects of Bhutan's ecology, economy and society including its hydropower sector. In total, 62 semi-structured discussions have been carried out to date, of which

¹ All rupee amounts are expressed in US dollars using historical exchange rates for the respective years. Details for each year are mentioned in Appendix A.

approximately 40 are relevant to this paper. Respondents included scholars, newspaper editors, think tank analysts, and current and former government officials from India and Bhutan (Appendix B). They were asked about their views on hydropower-based collaboration between the two countries and how the Bhutanese population and the media perceive the engagement.² These views have been supplemented by official narratives (as reflected in reports published by the National Assembly of Bhutan) to highlight the varied perceptions of India's agenda and role in Bhutan's modernisation.

NATURE OF INDIA'S DEVELOPMENT ASSISTANCE

Soon after Independence, India started engaging with its neighbouring countries, disbursing development assistance in the form of ad hoc, multi-year loans, grants and technical assistance, such as a loan of Rs200 million (US\$42 million, at the 1958 exchange rate) to Myanmar and a grant of Rs100 million (US\$21 million, at the 1958 exchange rate) to Nepal (Chanana, 2009) in 1958. The institutional responsibility for assistance to India's development partners rests on India's Ministry of External Affairs (which is responsible for foreign relations) and Ministry of Finance (which negotiates and coordinates foreign loans, credit and grants for the economic development of the country). However, there are no clear consolidated estimates of India's overseas assistance activities. Some information on India's loans, grants and technical assistance is reported in the annual Union Budget, but not all foreign assistance is channelled through clearly demarcated paths or captured in the budget (Roychoudhury, 2013; Dubey and Biswas, 2015). This makes analysing India's development cooperation activities challenging.

In practical terms, Indian assistance has comprised loans, grants, technical assistance and training initiatives under the Indian Technical and Economic Cooperation (ITEC) programme. The latter is a demand-driven scheme launched in 1964 to provide training (in India) to government officials, bureaucrats and scholars from partner countries; it also includes education-related assistance, such as scholarships for students from other developing countries. Line of Credit is the third and the newest assistance channel (launched in 2004), through which India disburses credit which is signed and managed by the Export-Import Bank of India.³

India's development assistance does not have a standard definition or measurement. It includes "a mixed bag of project assistance, purchase subsidies, lines of credit, travel costs, and technical training costs incurred by the Indian government" (Agrawal, 2007: 5). Over the years, Indian overseas activities have widened in geographical scope, extending from its periphery to countries in Africa, Central Asia, Southeast Asia, Latin America and Eurasia (Table 1). The nature of investments differs from region to region. In South Asia, India has historically invested most heavily in infrastructure, while in Africa the emphasis has been on technical skills and training (Mawdsley, 2010). Annual government reports show that the primary focus of India's development assistance activities is its immediate neighbourhood, particularly Nepal, Bhutan, and more recently Afghanistan. In the 2018-2019 Union Budget, South Asian countries were the top recipients of Indian bilateral loans and grants, led by Bhutan (US\$366.63 million). A similar pattern of distribution is seen in the 2019-2020 budget estimates.

Saklani and Tortajada: India and Bhutan's hydropower sector

² Given the sensitive nature of diplomatic ties between India and Bhutan, we have provided anonymity for all respondents, identifying their views only as 'personal communication' along with the year when we talked to them.

³ The Export–Import Bank of India is a specialised financial institution owned by the Government of India. It was set up in 1982 for the purpose of promoting India's international trade. It can raise funds from the international debt market for disbursing lines of credit, and thus India can access greater capital resources from the private sector to support its development partnerships (Mullen, 2013).

Country	Revised estimates (2018-2019)		Budget estimates (2019-2020)	
	Grants	Loans	Grants	Loans
Mauritius	94.40		99.71	
Seychelles	14.61		10.68	
Afghanistan	68.65		46.29	
Bangladesh	17.53		24.93	
Bhutan	294.25	72.38	301.26	71.22
Nepal	109.55		99.71	
Sri Lanka	24.1		21.37	
Maldives	64.27		56.98	24.93
Mongolia	0.23		0.71	
Other developing countries	18.26		17.49	
Disaster relief	2.92		2.85	
African countries	48.20		56.98	
Eurasian countries	3.65		3.56	
Latin American countries	1.46		1.42	
Myanmar	54.05		56.98	
Support to international training/programmes	53.9		53.84	

Table 1. Grants and loans to foreign governments under the Indian Ministry of External Affairs (US\$million).

Note: US dollar exchange rates are calculated for 2018 and 2019 respectively. Source: Ministry of Finance (2019).

The strategic direction of India's development cooperation programme is guided by its development priorities and geopolitical considerations (Agrawal, 2007; Mullen, 2014) and supported by regional policies such as Neighbourhood First, Act East and, more recently, the idea of "trans-Himalayan regionalism" (Chaturvedy, 2014; Ministry of External Affairs, 2015: 1, 10). To support these aspirations, leading Indian public and private-sector companies are now involved in sectors such as road construction, hydroelectricity, power transmission, telecommunications, and industry and agriculture, benefitting from opportunities that have materialised through India's development cooperation agenda (Chakrabarty, 2018). As discussed by Samuel and George (2016), such investments have given rise to varied perceptions and critiques of the effectiveness of India's credit programmes, given the 'tough conditions' attached, such as procuring 75% of goods from India for the implementation of projects (New Age, 2016). Other scholars highlight the lack of scrutiny of the degree of poverty alleviation and livelihood generation in recipient countries (Roychoudhury, 2015), and the operational incapacity of some Indian firms that are awarded line of credit bids, resulting in unnecessary delays (Kumar, 2017). Such instances are seen by some scholars as an extension of state-led practices in relation to large-scale industrial development in India's domestic context (Davison, 2011; Roychoudhury, 2013; Vidal, 2013), for example, the Special Economic Zones in areas such as West Bengal, Goa and Maharashtra (Sampat, 2010; Parwez and Sen, 2016).

A major reason for such criticism is India's inability to devise a coherent, integrated strategy for engaging with recipient countries (Roychoudhury, 2015). In 2003, India made its first move to promote its economic interests through a dedicated development cooperation vehicle, the Indian Development Initiative (Price, 2004; Roychoudhury, 2015), by disbursing loans and grant assistance through its Export-

Import Bank. However, Chanana (2009) and Mawdsley (2010) point to India's unimpressive history of leveraging strategic advantage from its hard power, including in its development assistance programme. Part of the reason is India's low capital availability for financial assistance to partner countries due to which it gets out-competed by China (Chanana, 2009). Adhikari (2014) argues that India's objectives are diverse, vague, and often contradictory when it comes to aid delivery, leading to more damage than benefit. Along with policy incoherence, constant rearrangement of the planning and delivery of programmes (Chaturvedi, 2012) and the absence of clear monitoring and evaluation processes (Roychoudhury, 2013) have hurt performance, giving rise to questions about India's role as a responsible development actor.

The dominant discourse in India has positioned development cooperation as a mutually beneficial partnership driven by shared experience, in contrast to Western conceptions of aid which see development assistance as compassionate 'charity' (Mawdsley, 2014). Since the 1980s, India's bilateral associations have clearly taken a turn towards commercial and geographically strategic priorities and have been framed as working to support India's economic and political interests abroad (Mawdsley, 2012; Roychoudhury, 2015). India resists using the term 'donor', given its neo-imperial connotations (Mawdsley, 2012), and its assistance is often packaged under claims of solidarity, justice, shared experience, empathy and respect for the sovereignty and autonomy of its partner countries. However, as noted by some critical scholars (Chanana, 2009; Chaturvedi, 2012; Mullen, 2014), India cannot entirely evade scrutiny as it does share similarities with other donors such as using development cooperation as an instrument of foreign policy (de Haan, 2009; Mawdsley, 2016), whether it calls itself a donor or not.

With this background, there is a compelling case for examining India's overseas activities for any patterns of hierarchy, extractive accumulation or exploitative practices, which have historically characterised the traditional donor-recipient relationship involving rich Western nations. In the context of increasing transnational mobility of capital, does India's development cooperation reflect a new centre-periphery relationship based on domination, exploitation and dependence? Or is the 'internationalisation' of India's economic interests an example of a more balanced power-sharing arrangement that is designed for positive outcomes? Currently, there is scant evidence either way. In relation to other such development partnerships, scholars have explored questions regarding the agency of recipient countries (Carmody and Kragelund, 2016; Phillips, 2019) and the impacts of development (McCormick, 2008; Six, 2009). Rather than addressing that debate and taking a position on the intent, effectiveness and outcome of India's development cooperation programmes, this paper focuses on the experiences and evolving perceptions in the recipient country, Bhutan, of the nature of Indian assistance.

INDIA'S RELATIONS WITH BHUTAN: A BRIEF BACKGROUND

Diplomatic relations between India and Bhutan were formally initiated in 1968 with the establishment of a special office in Thimphu (Ministry of External Affairs, 2014). Shared history, culture, geographical proximity and trade and investment interests encouraged ties between the two countries (Belfiglio, 1972). Political leaders in both countries sustained the bilateral relationship through regular visits and extensive exchange of views. Bhutan's geostrategic position and military concerns with China, particularly after the annexation of Tibet in 1951, also fostered friendship between the two nations.

The ambiguity of 'friendship' between India and Bhutan has been long debated. Long before the establishment of diplomatic ties in 1968, India's relative influence in Bhutan was marked by the historic India-Bhutan Friendship Treaty, signed at Darjeeling in August 1949. The treaty gave India (in Article 2) the right to 'guide' Bhutan in foreign matters, including military and economic assistance from other countries, in return for an annual subsidy to Bhutan from India (Ahsan and Chakma, 1993). As Poulose (1971: 203) notes, "Under international law when one State assumes control over the foreign relations of another, the latter *ipso facto* becomes a semi-sovereign State". Some scholars, particularly on the

Indian side, have suggested that Bhutan functioned as an Indian protectorate until 2007 (Stobdan, 2017).⁴ Others have acknowledged the "imperial relic" of Article 2 in the 1949 treaty (Tobgye, 2019), insisting that Bhutan only agreed to be guided in its external relations (Belfiglio, 1972; Lamsang, 2017g), not to be bound by such advice. Lamsang (2017a) argues that any assertion that India controls Bhutan shows a lack of understanding of the "increasingly complex and diversified nature of the relations between the two countries". Given the complex nature of the political arrangement, this debate reflects an important caveat in Indo-Bhutanese relations and in the examination of the perceptions of India's role as a development partner, in the latter part of the paper.

In any case, due to multiple strategic and economic considerations, Bhutan assumed importance for India, as reflected in the high priority given to exchanges between the two governments. Historic precedents were set by Jawaharlal Nehru, India's first prime minister and, in 1958, the first foreign dignitary to visit Bhutan. Nehru's foreign policy priorities were marked by idealism and a belief in collective security arrangements and strong international institutions (Nehru, 1961; Das, 1996; Kennedy, 2015). He believed that India's successful struggle against colonialism gave it 'special responsibilities' that extended beyond its international borders (Singh, 2011; Mohan, 2015). This partly explains his interest in extending a hand of friendship towards Bhutan. His move to sign India's first three bilateral treaties – with Bhutan, Sikkim and Nepal in 1949-50 – was perhaps driven by his vision for India as an important player in world affairs. However, there was also a pragmatic need for strong security arrangements in the Himalayan region in the face of a newly unified, belligerent China that threatened to extend its territorial influence (Mansingh, 1994; Economic Times, 2018).

INDIA'S ASSISTANCE TO BHUTAN

India's profile and agenda as a development partner to Bhutan have been significant ever since diplomatic relations were formed. A few of the earliest interventions aimed at modernising Bhutan include the development of communication lines (some of which were used as flood warning systems), construction of roads by India's Border Road Development Organisation, and improvement of Bhutan's education system, including scholarships for Bhutanese students to study in Indian institutions of higher education (Belfiglio, 1972).

Today, India continues to serve as Bhutan's largest and most diverse foreign development partner, aiding in sectors such as education, human resources development, health, hydropower development, agriculture, and roads. Bhutan's first Five Year Plan (1961-66) (Gross National Happiness Commission, 2017) was created in negotiation with the Indian Planning Commission and financed solely by India. India's assistance of several of Bhutan's Five Year Plans is shown in Table 2.

In 1962, India invested Rs300 million (US\$63 million, at the 1962 exchange rate) in the construction of roads linking the Bengal-Assam plains to Phuentsholing, and Phuentsholing to Thimphu and Paro (Gross National Happiness Commission, n.d.). This laid a foundation for trade connectivity between the two countries and provided duty free transit of Bhutanese exports to India and third countries, opening up Bhutan's access to the world. It also gave India a new market for exported goods, such as mineral products, machinery and mechanical appliances, electrical equipment, base metals, vehicles, and vegetable products (Embassy of India in Thimphu, 2014), facilitating access to investment opportunities for Indian players.

Saklani and Tortajada: India and Bhutan's hydropower sector

⁴ Broms (1991) explains that protectorates may be divided into three categories: protected states, international protectorates and colonial protectorates. In relation to Bhutan and India's relations after the 1949 treaty, Broms refers to Bhutan as a 'protected state' of India, which had a loose relationship with its protecting state. In 2007, as Bhutan was preparing to usher in democracy, the two countries signed a new treaty that modernised their ties, giving Bhutan autonomy in foreign policy and allowed it to purchase non-lethal military equipment while keeping India's strategic interests in mind (Ministry of External Affairs, n.d.; Tobgye, 2019).

Year	Total allocations (US\$ million)	India's contribution (US\$ million)	India's contribution (%)
1961-1966 [1st Five Year Plan]	22.5	22.5	100
1966-1971 [2nd Plan]	31.8	31.8	100
1971-1976 [3rd Plan]	63.43	59.94	90
1976-1981 [4th Plan]	122.77	94.67	77
1981-1987 [5th Plan]	513.35	154.91	30.2
1987-1992 [6th Plan]	738.15	310.8	42.1
1992-1997 [7th Plan]	820.24	261.78	31.9
1997-2002 [8th Plan]	1116.38	293.05	26
2002-2008 [9th Plan]	1838.87	539.29	29.33
2008-2013 [10th Plan]	3445.35	786.19	23
2013-2018 [11th Plan]	3577.16	839.71	23

Table 2. Government of India's assistance to Bhutan (excluding hydroelectric projects).

Note: Exchange rate is taken for the first year of the Five Year Plan, ie. for 1961-66 period, the rupee-US dollar exchange rate is calculated for 1 July 1961. Source: Embassy of India in Thimphu (2014a).

For Bhutan's 12th Five Year Plan, India has committed Rs/Nu45 billion (US\$657.3 million, at the 2018 exchange rate) in addition to Rs/Nu4 billion (US\$58.43 million, at the 2018 exchange rate), spread over the five years, for a transitional Trade Support Facility that would strengthen bilateral trade and economic linkages between the two countries.

The nature of assistance has changed, with India's proportional contribution to Bhutan's budgetary plans declining over the years. On the other hand, the value of loans and grants to Bhutan grew steadily until 2016, after which allocations have declined (Table 3). Even though India's proportional contribution to Bhutan's national budget has decreased, Bhutan's share of Indian assistance has been on the rise relative to all other countries, particularly in favour of Bhutan's energy sector. This theme is pursued in the next section.

Fiscal Year	Total allocations (Rs billions)	Total allocations (US\$ million)
2011-2012	20.21	453.39
2012-2013	34.11	612.44
2013-2014	39.27	659.51
2014-2015	43.95	731.59
2015-2016	53.68	843.96
2016-2017	34.41	511.08
2017-2018	25.9	400.8
Revised estimates (2018-2019)	25.1	366.63
Commitment (2019-2020)	26.15	372.48

Table 3. Bilateral loans and grants extended by India to Bhutan, 2011-2012 to 2019-2020.

Note: Rupee-US dollar exchange rates corresponding to the year. Source: Ministry of Finance (2013, 2014, 2015, 2016, 2017, 2018, 2019).

In addition to programme-based development assistance for various activities in Bhutan, India trains Bhutanese civil servants and policymakers in finance, information technology, agriculture and energy as part of ITEC. Bhutan received the largest shares of ITEC funds in FY 2017-2018, amounting to Rs37.14 billion (US\$574.74 million, at the 2017 exchange rate), constituting 58.34% of the total aid budget for the demand-driven ITEC scheme (Ministry of External Affairs, 2017a) which is designed to provide technical assistance to developing countries. India has shared its experience and expertise with Bhutan and provided consultancy services, with the major focus on Bhutanese sectors that would later export to the Indian market, a win-win situation for both countries. The next section considers India's development assistance in Bhutan, focusing on the hydropower sector where India has made large inroads over the last three decades.

INDIAN DEVELOPMENT ASSISTANCE IN BHUTAN'S HYDROPOWER SECTOR

In the Indian budgetary assistance to Bhutan, the proportion of loans over grants has been steadily rising, and most of these loans are for hydropower projects (Mullen, 2014). Early on, Bhutan recognised the value of its immense hydropower potential of 23,760 MW, with a mean annual energy production capacity close to 100,000 GWh (Gross National Happiness Commission, 2013). So far, only about 5% of this potential has been harnessed (Bisht, 2012a), and yet hydropower exports already provide more than 40% of Bhutan's domestic revenues and constitute 25% of its GDP (Embassy of India in Thimphu, 2014b). The importance of the hydropower sector to Bhutan's economy is reflected in its Eleventh Five Year Plan, which calls the thrust area "energy security for sustainable development" (Gross National Happiness Commission, 2013).

The foundation of hydropower development cooperation between India and Bhutan was laid on 23 March 1974, when the two governments signed an agreement on the Chukha Hydropower Project in Western Bhutan (Ministry of External Affairs, 1974).⁵ The project was heralded as a historic landmark that paved the way for a self-sufficient economy in Bhutan (Tamang, 2007; Dorji, 2008). As both governments had hoped, by exporting all of its surplus power (more than 75% of its total energy production) to India, the Chukha hydropower project contributed much of the revenue needed to support socioeconomic development in Bhutan, including provision of free basic healthcare to all its citizens (Adhikari, 2016; Personal communication, 2019).

The initial capital investments in Bhutan's hydropower sector spearheaded infrastructure development such as roads, schools, hospitals and residential development (Druk Green, n.d.-b; Personal communication, 2019). The success of the Chukha power plant set in motion the planning and implementation of two more hydropower projects entirely backed by Indian funds and expertise. These are the 60 MW Kurichhu and the 1020 MW Tala hydropower plants, the financing of both being based on the Chukha export-oriented model.⁶ In 2009, a memorandum of understanding was signed between India and Bhutan on the generation of a minimum of 10,000 MW of additional power by 2020 from ten more projects (Ministry of External Affairs, 2017b; Tortajada and Saklani, 2018), mostly to feed India's

⁵ The cost of the Chukha hydropower project, Rs/Nu2.47 billion (US\$174 million, at the 1988 exchange rate), was fully financed by the government of India, with 60% of the project cost as a grant and 40% as a loan. The loan was repayable over a period of 15 years in 30 instalments, at an interest rate of 5% per year (Druk Green, n.d.-a).

⁶ The cost of the Kurichhu project, including 68 km of 132 kV transmission line from Gyalpozhing to Nanglam, was Rs/Nu5.6 billion (US\$115 million, at the 2002 exchange rate). The Indian government funded the project with the same 60:40 ratio, at 10.75% per year interest (Druk Green, n.d.-c). The cost of the Tala project was Rs/Nu41.26 billion (US\$1.02 billion, at the 2007 exchange rate), fully financed by the government of India with the same 60:40 ratio, the loan repayable in 12 equal annual instalments with simple interest of 9% per year (Druk Green, n.d.-d).

energy deficit.⁷ Three projects are under construction: Punatsangchhu-I, Punatsangchhu-II and Mangdecchu, all initially scheduled for completion by 2017-2018 but delayed. The other seven projects are in various stages of preparation.

The official discourse on the bilateral cooperation, as put forward by the political elites in both countries, is almost always framed around strong commercial interests and mutual benefit (The Hindu, 2011; Royal Bhutanese Embassy, n.d). Both countries have consistently acknowledged that they have benefitted commercially, which has also provided a strong base for future cooperation. Bhutan has seen revenues increase from Rs/Nu2.3 billion (US\$49 million,⁸ at the 2003 exchange rate) in 2003, to Rs/Nu10 billion (US\$209 million, at the 2009 exchange rate) in 2009 thanks to Indian-assisted projects such as Tala and Kurichhu (Bisht, 2012a). The commissioning of the three power plants under the 2020 memorandum is projected to increase Bhutan's income by another 55% (Gross National Happiness Commission, 2013). Bhutan's Eleventh Five Year Plan (2013-2018) predicted an overall future decline in development assistance from bilateral partners with the sole exception of India (Gross National Happiness Commission, 2013), which supports multiple planned hydropower projects through loans and grants.

A number of ancillary benefits flow directly from capital investments in hydropower, including industrial development, poverty alleviation, self-reliance and skill-based training (Bisht 2012a). ITEC has also played a significant role by offering Bhutanese officials a wide exposure to fields of specialisation including information technology, technical expertise and management skills, as well as gifting equipment and providing feasibility studies and consultancy services (Personal communication, 2017). The Bhutanese parliament noted that much of Indian assistance to Bhutan has been channelised not only towards building hydropower plants but also to smaller development initiatives such as the expansion of the Samdrup-Jongkhar-Trashigang highway, which benefits the population of the six densely populated eastern districts (National Assembly of Bhutan, 2009). Hence, there is a strong argument for the direct and indirect benefits of Indian hydro investments for Bhutan's economy and development plans. According to Chanana (2009), compared to traditional Western donors, India attaches significantly less conditionality to its grants and gives beneficiaries a greater voice in the process. Several Bhutanese and Indian officials have indicated that the ITEC programmes, loans and grants are sanctioned through a mutually agreed process, depending on the development and technical needs of Bhutan (Personal communication, 2016). An important characteristic of India's engagement with Bhutan is claimed to be its use of 'soft power', which relies on the ability to attract or co-opt rather than coerce or threaten (Chanana, 2009). However, there is some divergence in opinion regarding the degree to which the Bhutanese are actually able to exercise agency over the terms of engagement with India within the sociomaterial context. This is discussed in the next section.

India's contribution to Bhutan's development is critical in terms of the volume of financial disbursement that has flowed into Bhutan over the years. Bhutan's financial plan for the fiscal year 2018-2019 projects Rs/Nu8.68 billion (US\$126.79 million, at the 2018 exchange rate) in total external grants, of which 83.5% is expected from India and the remaining 16.5% from other development partners (National Assembly of Bhutan, 2017: 11). Thus, financial assistance from India continues to play a major role in supporting the Bhutanese economy and future growth plans.

CHANGING DOMESTIC LANDSCAPE AND PUBLIC PERCEPTIONS IN BHUTAN

In the last decade, the nature of bilateral assistance flows has changed, with the India-Bhutan partnership entering a new phase in terms of scope, as reflected in the nature of projects and the structure of

⁷ It is reported that it was at the request of the first elected government of Bhutan that the earlier agreement between India and Bhutan for production of an additional 5000 MW of hydropower was increased to 10,000 MW, as hydropower was recognised as a central pillar of Bhutan's economic development (Lamsang, 2017a).

⁸ The Bhutanese Ngultrum (Nu) is currently pegged to the Indian rupee (Rs) at parity.

investments (Bisht, 2012a). India has moved away from a 60: 40 model (60% grants and 40% loans) to a 30: 70 model (30% grants and 70% commercial loans) for the hydropower projects covered by the 2020 agreement (except for Punatsangchu-I, which retains the 60: 40 model). These changes are bound to increase the financial burden for the Bhutanese government. Moreover, in return for the 70% loan offered by Indian public-sector units, India has sought 51% ownership in the upcoming projects (we discuss this in further detail below), raising serious concerns in Bhutan regarding the intent and modalities of Indian assistance (Bisht, 2012a; Lamsang, 2017a; Personal communication, 2016, 2017). Such arrangements have opened India to criticism for increasing conditionality and undermining the interests of the Bhutanese (Ranjan, 2018a).

The beginning of the 21st century brought many structural changes to Bhutan's economy and polity, contributing to a growing public engagement in the country, including public debates on Indian assistance to Bhutan. Indian grants and loans have been directed largely towards energy and infrastructure development, with the resulting development of hydropower, construction and energy-intensive industries. Bhutan's dependence on Indian agricultural imports (World Bank, 2011; Bisht, 2012b) has contributed to a significant decline in its domestic agriculture sector.⁹ It has also reduced food stability, as Bhutan has become vulnerable to changes in India's trade and foreign policy (Feuerbacher et al., 2018).

Another important development has been the 2008 transition of Bhutan's political regime from a monarchy to a multiparty democracy. As democratisation usually results in greater openness and scrutiny, the educated Bhutanese population has begun to raise questions about the changes unfolding in their country. Debate has arisen regarding the nature and intent of Indian investments, the rate at which new hydropower projects are being initiated, and the narrative of mutual benefit and equality in bilateral relations in the context of Bhutan's critical dependence on Indian lines of credit, loans and grants (Bisht, 2012b; Dorji, 2017a; Subba, 2017a; Subba, 2017b; Ranjan, 2018b). Domestic concerns include the rapid influx of Indian labour and private companies for the construction of hydropower dams, which is seen as benefitting Indian interests rather than generating local employment and other direct economic benefits for Bhutan (Bisht, 2012b; Jacob, 2013). While the hydropower and power-related sectors have been powerful engines of growth, their employment elasticity is low and they do not provide jobs for the tens of thousands of young people entering the labour market or migrating to urban areas, which includes increasing numbers of educated youth (ADB, 2005, 2007, 2014).

The Tenth Five Year Plan identified job creation as one of the greatest challenges for Bhutan's social and economic stability; modest projections indicate a need to create approximately 93,000 jobs, which is more than the total number of people employed in the formal sector at the beginning of the plan period (Gross National Happiness Commission, 2009). Many critics argue that the auxiliary economy created by the hydropower industry in Bhutan is limiting the space for domestic stakeholders. There is a growing understanding that Bhutan's hydropower potential belongs not only to the government but also to the people of Bhutan (Subba, 2017b). Thus, the influx of Indian labour in the form of contract workers and consultants has been criticised in Bhutanese newspapers (Lamsang, 2017b; Syrus, 2017), as some sections of the Bhutanese population are looking for jobs in the hydropower sector but cannot get them due to the predominance of Indian construction firms, which prefer to hire Indian labour and technical consultants.

A large part of the explanation lies in the bilateral agreements between the two governments on hydropower cooperation. In the memorandum of understanding for the Punatsangchhu-II hydropower plant project, there is a clear specification that restricts recruitment of labour and technical and administrative services, as well as suppliers and contractors for material, between India and Bhutan. Such a condition undoubtedly benefits the Indian private sector, offering a way for Indian companies to enter Bhutan's market through provision of raw materials and services without competition (Tortajada and

⁹ Bhutan's agriculture sector has declined rapidly, with its share of Bhutan's gross domestic product falling from 25% in FY 2002-2003 to 14% in FY 2010-2011 (World Bank, 2011).

Saklani, 2018). As a result, many believe that hydropower has not created the right kind of jobs for the Bhutanese youth, who would rather be part of a vibrant local economy than play a limited role in the hydropower industry (Dorji, 2015; Walker, 2015; Walker, 2016; Personal communication, 2016, 2017).

Another major concern is related to India's strong negotiating power in fixing low average tariffs for the energy imported from Bhutan (Dorji, 2015), given its greater domestic power production and generally low electricity tariffs (Lamsang, 2017c; Lamsang, 2017d). The Bhutanese have often pointed out that the power bought by India at market price is cheaper than the hydropower domestically available within India (Personal communication, 2016; 2017). For example, in 2017 when India was buying power from Bhutan at Rs1.80 per unit (US\$0.03, at the 2017 exchange rate), the domestic cost of power in India reached around Rs7-8 per unit (US\$0.11-0.12, at the 2017 exchange rate) (Chophel, 2015; Tortajada and Saklani, 2018), indicating that Bhutan did not have an equal say in setting the power tariff.

India argues that the earlier projects were built with a large grant component (60%) and tariffs were regularly revised. Indeed, as seen in the case of the Chukha hydropower plant, (the earliest hydropower project, commissioned in 1988), the bilateral agreement mentioned that tariff revision would be made after every four years and would include the increase in the operations and maintenance charge. Most often, however, the tariff was revised in less than four years, amounting to a total of seven revisions since 1989 (Dorji, 2018). The issue came up in 2009 when India decided not to adhere to the tariff revision, demanding a new protocol from 2016 onwards that was seen as less advantageous for Bhutan (Bhaskar, 2013). In the new wave of hydropower projects (under the 2007 agreement), Bhutan holds greater leverage to negotiate the export price of electricity as the projects are being built on a higher loan share of 70% of funding, compared to 40% in Tala and Chukha. The tariff negotiations between India and Bhutan over the new Mangdecchu plant seem to point in a positive direction. A recent joint statement from the two governments suggests that the tariff for the Mangdecchu project was reached through a mutually beneficial understanding between the two sides (Ministry of External Affairs, 2018). However, it remains to be seen how this arrangement plays out in the long run.

Official narratives of the Bhutanese government

The official narrative in Bhutan of India's role in its development has been almost entirely favourable towards India. Parliamentary discussions laud India's role in generating employment opportunities by investing in Bhutan's hydropower sector and in helping the Bhutanese population gain the experience and skills to execute similar large-scale infrastructure projects in the future (National Assembly of Bhutan, 2016). One reason for the favourable attitude towards India is its strategic and geopolitical importance in relation to Bhutan's border disputes with China. Also, unlike Western attempts at the promotion of democracy, India has never pressured Bhutan to adopt democratic norms and institutions, and has generally maintained its long-standing policy of non-intervention (Kaul, 2008). When asked, India did extend security and financial assistance to help Bhutan transition into democracy in 2008, a fact that was noted by the Bhutanese parliament (ibid, 2009).

Another reason is historical. Immediately after Nehru's first visit, Bhutan began extending exclusive privileges to India despite the relatively closed nature of its culture and economy until the 1970s. Scholars have remarked on Bhutan's long quest for sovereignty and its traditional affinity for isolationism (Belfiglio, 1972). China added an urgency that ultimately led to Bhutan's transition out of its closed-door policy in the 1960s. It was India's economic assistance to Bhutan which formally launched a regular, official channel for bilateral diplomatic relations between the two countries in the form of an Indian Embassy in Thimphu. Newspapers have commented on the close ties between the Nehru and Wangchuck families which were instrumental in cementing the bilateral relations (Namgei, 2013; Tashi, 2018).

Several other factors have contributed to the continued trust of Bhutan's top political leaders in the economic and strategic engagement with India. Bhutan's inclusion in the Colombo Plan group under Indian sponsorship in 1962 (Belfiglio, 1972), and India's support and sponsorship of Bhutan to the United

Nations in 1971 at the request of King Wangchuk, helped lay the foundation for mutual trust and respect that was grounded in India's acknowledgement of Bhutan's need for sovereignty (Personal communication, 2016). According to some scholars, India expressed some hesitation at Bhutan becoming a member of the United Nations given that it meant greater foreign involvement in the country (ibid), but it eventually backed Bhutan's membership, which was an important milestone that opened the door for Bhutan to receive increased development assistance from more diverse sources (Dorji, 2008). In a recent article, Sonam Tobgye (2019), who was chief justice of the newly created Supreme Court of Bhutan from 2010 through 2014, claims that "it was with India's support that Bhutan was able to progress so quickly from a 'hermit kingdom' to a full-fledged and active member of the international community".

Until 1971, India funded almost 100% of Bhutan's development. Even in the late 1970s, India contributed more than 95% to the Bhutanese Five Year Plan. In general, Bhutan's pattern of foreign relations has not changed since the 1960s, still showing a heavy tilt towards maintaining diplomatic ties with India (Holsti, 2015). In the 1960s, the world witnessed Bhutan's initial shift into modernisation supported by India's economic assistance, which paved the nation's way out of seclusion and facilitated its emergence onto the global stage (Dorji, 2008). Perhaps this is one of the reasons why India remains the largest trade and funding partner of Bhutan (National Assembly of Bhutan, 2008), which gives it a critical edge in negotiating its commercial interests and finding trust and support in the Bhutanese leadership. Between 2001 and 2012, Indian assistance comprised 66% of the total official development assistance to Bhutan across projects, programmes and tied-aid categories (Marshall, 2013).

Emerging concerns: Public debt

Despite the strong intergovernmental relations between the two countries, there are some persistent concerns about Bhutan's economy, and the public perception of Indian involvement in Bhutan is reflected in parliamentary debates on whether India is to some extent to blame for Bhutan's economic problems. Bhutan's public debt is mounting, caused in part by much-reduced hydropower revenue, due to rising costs and delays in hydropower construction. Despite the strong potential for additional revenue from the new projects, there are serious concerns about how Bhutan can fulfil its debt-financing commitments in the future (Dorji, 2017b; Subba, 2017a; Personal communication, 2016, 2017). A study by Kojo (2016) shows that the performance of Bhutan's hydropower sector has been on a decline since 2007, with a sharp fall in net profit (before tax) per unit of electricity sold, as a result of escalating costs and declining revenue. Also, according to a recent report by the Bhutan Electricity Authority (2017), the cost overruns are almost 40% for the Mangdecchu project (720 MW), 166% for the Punatsangchu-I project (1200 MW), and 93% for Punatsangchu-II project (1020 MW). As a result, more than a quarter of the revenue from Bhutan's hydropower exports is spent on debt servicing (Dorji, 2017a). The International Monetary Fund backs this data, reporting Bhutan's debt service ratio as 24% for the financial years 2017 and 2018, which shows that Bhutan does breach external debt thresholds over the medium term (IMF and IDA, 2016). The World Bank (2017a) reported Bhutan's external debt to GDP ratio as 99% in March 2017, making Bhutan one of the ten most indebted among the 73 low-and-middle-income International Development Association countries.

The Royal Government of Bhutan has duly noted these concerns and seconded a need for caution in handling external financing risks. It has stated that pegging the ngultrum to the Indian rupee has proven "extremely challenging" given the magnitude of macroeconomic imbalances, along with the "alarming increase" in short-term debt instruments such as the State Bank of India overdraft and Government of India standby credit financing, both of which have a high interest rate of 10 percent (Gross National Happiness Commission, 2013: 10). In its 2018 election manifesto, the newly elected government of Bhutan, led by the Druk Nyamrup Tshogpa¹⁰ (2018: 28), mentioned the "mountain of debt" that successive democratic governments in Bhutan had left for "future generations to bear". The party also

¹⁰ Druk Nyamrup Tshogpa translates into Bhutan United Party in English.

highlighted the "limited youth employment opportunities" caused by the high importance given to the electricity sector, suggesting a need to "enhance in-country capacity building of hydropower construction" (ibid). Ranjan (2018b) notes that the defeat of Tobgay, the pro-India Bhutanese prime minister, is mostly a reflection of anti-incumbency resulting from public distrust of Bhutanese leaders. Still, the mention of hydropower infrastructure and its negative impact on Bhutan's economy in an election manifesto illustrates the growing concerns about, and political relevance of, India's activities in Bhutan.

The World Bank and the IMF acknowledge the steady rise of Bhutan's public debt, but they are less worried about Bhutan's external debt and categorise its risk as moderate rather than high (IMF and IDA, 2016; World Bank, 2017a). These multilateral lending institutions argue that current and future revenues from hydropower exports will improve Bhutan's debt situation in the long run. However, the World Bank's position on hydro financing and its dam-building practices have been severely criticised ever since India's Sardar Sarovar project controversy (Bosshard et al., 2003; Goodland, 2010). Hence, while few take the high commercial profitability of Bhutan's hydropower sector for granted (Kojo, 2016; Premkumar, 2016), there has been a significant rise in demand for a debt-management strategy and movement towards diversifying Bhutan's economy (Gross National Happiness Commission, 2013; Personal communication, 2017; World Bank, 2017a). Bhutan's Eleventh Five Year Plan states that "lack of economic diversification has resulted in a situation of high growth rates driven by the hydropower sector without a commensurate increase in gainful employment for a rapidly growing and educated labour force, which poses significant macroeconomic challenges" (Gross National Happiness Commission, 2013: 81).

There are also concerns that the expanding revenue base from hydropower exports could increase demand for public spending on housing, health, education, etc.; which could hamper the ability of Bhutan's economy to service its external debt in the long term. The response to this concern is that the loans being offered are directed towards creating assets and the resulting revenue will service the debt in the future (Dorji, 2017c). But not everybody is so optimistic. There are those who feel that the sustainability of Bhutan's overall external debt is closely linked to its external hydro debt as the latter constitutes such a large share of the total (Personal communication, 2016; World Bank, 2017a). About 90% of Bhutan's hydro external debt is financed by India, with "excessively high" interest rates (Khan and Robson, 2015: 86) of 9 to 10% for the Punatsangchu- I and -II and Mangdecchu projects (World Bank, 2017a).

Concerns regarding a fiscally insecure future have been raised in parliamentary discussions (National Assembly of Bhutan, 2015). Of the 33 recommendations by the Royal Audit Authority, many were related to public debt management. Some of these included reviewing the level of public debt, setting a maximum debt threshold, addressing the rollover risk of the Indian rupee debt, and reducing the high dependence on grants, concessional loans and short-term borrowing.

Project implementation

A major issue that has erupted in the new wave of hydropower development in Bhutan is the enormous delays in projects, which have inflated project costs (Emerson, 2017; Personal communication, 2016, 2017; The Bhutanese, 2018b). The construction of Tala hydropower was delayed from 2005 to 2007 due to geological problems, resulting in the escalation of cost from Rs/Nu14 billion (US\$331.84 million, at the 2005 exchange rate) to Rs/Nu41.26 billion (US\$1.02 billion, at the 2007 exchange rate) (Premkumar, 2016; Ghalley, 2018). Media coverage has highlighted numerous problems that the Punatsangchu-I and -II projects have run into, supposedly due to negligence on the part of the Indian consultant (Premkumar, 2016; Lamsang, 2017b). A joint audit by the Royal Audit Authority of Bhutan and the Comptroller and Auditor General of India (Lamsang, 2015) confirmed India's role in the escalating costs and the delays in project development. The planned completion date of November 2016 for the Punatsangchu-I project

has been moved back to December 2022 – a six-year delay – while the Punatsangchu-II project has also been delayed until 2021 (Lamsang, 2017b; Dema, 2019). This has raised many questions about Bhutan's strategy of putting "all its eggs in one hydropower basket", even though hydropower has been recognised as "the only basket" available at this time (Dorji, 2015, 2017; Seth, 2015; Personal communication, 2016, 2017).

In the parliamentary deliberations, the issue of project implementation delays and their significant spillover effects on the Bhutanese economy has come up on multiple occasions. This is crucial because such delays are considered to impede the development of the private sector and raise the unemployment rate, besides jeopardising Bhutan's plan to achieve energy self-sufficiency by 2020 (National Assembly of Bhutan, 2015). Another point of disquiet is the lack of accountability in hydropower projects. In 2015, the first phase of auditing for three hydropower projects, Mangdecchu, Punatsangchu-I and Punatsangchu-II, found that no irregularity of more than Rs/Nu500 million (US\$7.43 million, at the 2016 exchange rate) had been successfully resolved (Dorji, 2016; National Assembly of Bhutan, 2016). The parliament notably identified "non-fixation of accountability to specific individuals" as the reason for the failure (National Assembly of Bhutan, 2016; 79).

Cross-border trade of electricity

A more recent development that reportedly fuelled confusion and apprehension in Bhutan's official circles is the Government of India's Guidelines on Cross Border Trade of Electricity, issued by the Ministry of Power in December 2016. Media reports showed that these guidelines were responsible for halting the construction of the 600 MW Kholongchhu hydropower project, owned equally by Bhutan's Druk Green Power Corporation Limited and India's Satluj Jal Vidyut Nigam Limited (Yangdon, 2017). It also called into question the future of the 1125 MW Kuri-I project (Dorji, 2018), as some clauses in the notification had adverse ramifications for Bhutan, such as limiting its ability to set power tariff rates, restricting its access to India's primary power market and type of hydropower investments, and requiring a minimum 51% ownership by an Indian entity in order for Bhutan to undertake power trading (Lamsang, 2017e). Bhutanese officials feared losing control over hydropower projects and trading companies to Indian entities (Personal communication, 2017; Pillai and Prasai, 2018). These clauses were considered to be in violation of the intergovernmental agreement between Bhutan and India on Joint Venture Hydropower Projects (Lamsang, 2017f). Bangladesh and Nepal also opposed India's non-consultative approach in formulating the guidelines, which poses India as the principle decision-maker for all future trilateral energy cooperation deals (Personal communication, 2017).

India's exclusionary move towards deciding the rules of energy trading in the region without involving other stakeholders was perhaps guided by its treatment of energy as a strategic resource, rather than a development input (Pillai and Prasai, 2018). The delay in amending the guidelines despite continued objections from Bhutan, Nepal and Bangladesh risked jeopardising India's reputation of keeping to its bilateral commitments, and fuelling distrust. However, in December 2018, the Indian government removed the discriminatory provision from the guidelines to allow more space for power exporters to participate in electricity trading in the region (Giri, 2018; Ministry of Power, 2018), quelling much of the criticism from its neighbours.

Bhutan's 'middle path' approach to development

Bhutan follows a development strategy which seeks moderation to achieve overall developmental goals without causing irreversible damage to the environment (Rinzin et al., 2007: 54) or compromising its deeply cherished values of self-sufficiency and sovereignty (The Bhutanese, 2018a). Devised in 1990, the middle path approach reflects the spirit of Gross National Happiness and is considered intrinsic to the

Bhutanese value system (National Environment Commission, 1998).¹¹ In this context, the current economic concerns over debt are valid for the Bhutanese people. Hydropower projects are often blamed for this; the Royal Monetary Authority reported that Bhutan's hydro debt, which quadrupled to US\$1.95 billion between FY 2010-2011 and FY 2016-2017 (Poindexter, 2018), formed 83.3% of GDP, amounting to 76.67% of total external debt liability, and was mostly linked to hydropower loans from the Government of India (Royal Monetary Authority of Bhutan, 2017: 53). There is a concern that continued hydropower construction at the same pace could put future generations of Bhutanese deep in debt.

Some scholars and government officials on both sides of the India-Bhutan border argue that India has a much smaller role in Bhutan's current economic instability than Bhutan's own domestic monetary and fiscal policies (Personal communication, 2017). However, negative perceptions of India, as portrayed in the Bhutanese media, are driven by India's large economic presence as a major trade and development partner of Bhutan (Bisht, 2012b; Personal communication, 2016). Regarding Bhutan's concerns over the mounting debt that is due to loans and project implementation delays, India seems to lean towards inaction. While no official statements have been made to quell Bhutan's concerns, the narrative that is used to push India's agenda is focused on how most developing nations on the path to high economic growth and development grow on the backbone of large public debt, and so public debt in itself should be not a matter of huge concern (Personal communication, 2015, 2016, 2017). These statements are strongly supported by international financial institutions such as the World Bank and the IMF, which contributes to Southern governments taking on unsustainable debt burden for high-risk infrastructural projects (Bosshard et al., 2003). In making such arguments, it is important for India to remember that Bhutan was a traditional rural society that followed a strict self-imposed isolationist policy until 1960 (Royal Government of Bhutan, 2000). Bhutan has transitioned to a modern state by resisting a growthled development model (Bisht, 2013) while cautiously adopting policies that would not impinge on its traditional values, culture and freedom (Dorji, 2008; Topping, 2014).

Other concerns

In addition to the above, other concerns that have remained unaddressed include the lack of equal opportunity for domestic workers and private companies in Bhutan, the need for regular audits of hydropower plants constructed by India, the adverse spillover effects of Indian investments on Bhutan's macroeconomic stability, and the lack of clarity on future regional energy trading regulations. Bhutan planned to speed up hydropower development in the country by implementing several of the projects covered by the 2020 agreement simultaneously, instead of one at a time. However, in the prevailing context, many people, including a member of the Hydropower Committee formed in May 2017, emphasize that Bhutan must reconsider this decision, citing the possible adverse impact on Bhutan's relatively small economy (Haider, 2017; Personal communication, 2017; Rinzin, 2017). The policy discourse in Bhutan has shifted towards re-strategising the country's energy policy, with a call to revisit the Sustainable Hydropower Development Policy of 2008 which centred on attracting funds to accelerate hydropower development. Bhutanese authorities are focusing on comprehensively reviewing investments and related hydrological risks, as well as planning for the long-term sustainability of Bhutan's energy sector. For instance, given climate-change-related uncertainties, one of the ideas is to focus on building reservoirs, which would improve water security (Haider, 2017; Rinzin, 2017). Reservoirs would ensure that water is available for energy production throughout the year instead of Bhutan having to import expensive electricity from India, as it does at present in low-flow seasons. Reservoirs would also provide water for irrigation and would allow better flood control.

¹¹ The term Gross National Happiness, coined in 1972 by Jigme Singye Wangchuck, then king of Bhutan, emphasises accumulation of knowledge and personal development over a more commercialised, material definition of development. The term was embedded in the Constitution of Bhutan that was enacted in 2008.

In response to these developments, in May 2017 the Bhutanese Cabinet issued an executive order establishing a Hydropower Committee with a mandate to develop a clear, robust and consistent policy driven by the overall long-term interest of the country (Dorji, 2017e; Embassy of India in Thimphu, 2014c). In November 2018, soon after the newly elected government took charge, the Hydropower Committee submitted its recommendations to the cabinet. According to media reports, some of the key recommendations included slowing hydropower construction in Bhutan by keeping the Chamkarchu and Amochu basins free of hydro projects till 2030 and finishing the ongoing projects before commencing work on new ones (The Bhutanese, 2018c, 2018d). The committee addressed the issue of project delays and cost overruns, discussed allegations of poor construction quality and equipment, and acknowledged that Bhutan now held a higher stake in the hydropower construction as a result of the greater loan component of 70% at 10% interest (The Bhutanese, 2018b). In the near future, the new terms of engagement on hydropower projects could be a basis on which to argue for greater participation of Bhutanese nationals in decision-making and project management (ibid).

Few people deny that Indian investments have substantially contributed to Bhutan's economy and provided a significant boost to the industrial and service sectors, making Bhutan one of the fastestgrowing economies in the world (ADB, 2017; Dorji, 2017d; Kojo, 2002; World Bank, 2017b). A study of public perceptions of Bhutan's sustainable-development approach found many Bhutanese to be positive about Bhutan's economic achievements over the past decade, acknowledging better social conditions and wanting the national economy to grow further (Rinzin et al., 2007). In the hydropower sector, an important benefit is the 10,000 units of free electricity per year per acre of land lost that is received by households, which can be taken as free electricity, or as cash at the project's export rate (Premkumar, 2016). Some people acknowledge the role of cheap hydropower in setting up local energy-intensive industries and lowering the pricing of industrial output, in effect boosting Bhutan's economy (Yangka, 2015). If democracy is seen not as an event but as a journey, then what Bhutan is witnessing today can be explained as an evolution of its political landscape as it completes a decade since the end of absolute monarchic rule. The processes of democratisation are reflected in the official acknowledgement of various challenges affecting dam construction and hydropower generation, and the willingness of the national government to re-evaluate its hydropower strategy to accommodate the demands of its citizens (The Bhutanese, 2018e). This may drive a change in popular perceptions and media coverage of Bhutan's hydropower sector activities, while possibly opening doors for renegotiations with the Indian government and the hydropower industry on the terms of hydropower generation in Bhutan.

CONCLUSIONS

This article provides an overview of India's development cooperation activities in Bhutan, highlighting the latest trends and developments in India's assistance. By focusing on recent events, the paper attempts to contribute to the growing literature on the nature and profile of emerging powers like India as development actors, and to encourage more detailed, empirical studies and systematic analyses on this topic in the future.

Based on the available evidence from media reports, government documents and observations from a wide range of engaged stakeholders, our paper attempts to highlight India's role as a development partner with respect to other developing countries, with a focus on Bhutan. It seems likely that public awareness and opinion in Bhutan regarding Indian assistance policies will increase in the coming years as India expands its presence in the country through hydropower projects and other investments. We see a growing concern regarding the effects of foreign capital and labour on Bhutanese territory. It seems unlikely that this concern will impede India's bilateral engagement with Bhutan, given the strong historic, political and cultural closeness of the people and the governments of the two countries. Yet, it is likely that India's political leaders will increasingly have to engage with various stakeholders, and will have to factor in their concerns and apprehensions regarding the economic, social and environmental impacts of expanding cooperation, particularly in the hydropower sector. For India to occupy a stronger geostrategic position regionally and globally, it will have to work harder to promote more inclusive and sustainable development overseas, keeping its foreign assistance closely aligned with the interests of the beneficiary country.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This study was supported by a grant from the Lee Kuan Yew School of Public Policy, National University of Singapore.

APPENDIX

Year	INR to USD exchange rate
1958	1 INR=0.21 USD
1961	1 INR=0.21 USD
1962	1 INR= 0.21 USD
1966	1 INR=0.157254 USD
1971	1 INR=0.133477 USD
1976	1 INR=0.110988 USD
1981	1 INR=0.115607 USD
1987	1 INR=0.0777 USD
1988	1 INR=0.070721 USD
1992	1 INR=0.034904 USD
1997	1 INR=0.02791 USD
2000	1 INR=0.022644 USD
2002	1 INR=0.020662 USD
2003	1 INR=0.021673 USD
2008	1 INR=0.023123 USD
2009	1 INR=0.020914 USD
2011	1 INR=0.022429 USD
2012	1 INR=0.017955 USD
2013	1 INR=0.016794 USD
2014	1 INR=0.016646 USD
2015	1 INR=0.015722 USD
2016	1 INR=0.014853 USD
2017	1 INR=0.015475 USD
2018	1 INR=0.014607 USD
2019	1 INR=0.014244 USD

Appendix A: Historical exchange rates: INR to USD

Note: For each year, the date for calculating INR to USD exchange rate is taken as July 1. Source: https://fxtop.com/

Appendix B: Overview of primary sources of information

Jawaharlal Nehru University, New Delhi, India South Asian University, New Delhi, India TERI University, New Delhi, India Integrated Research and Action for Development, New Delhi, India Indian Foreign Service, Government of India, New Delhi Central Board of Irrigation and Power, New Delhi, India Centre for Policy Research, New Delhi, India Central Water Commission, Government of India, New Delhi Ministry of Water Resources, Government of India, New Delhi Ministry of Power, Government of India, New Delhi WAPCOS, New Delhi, India AECOM, New Delhi, India Druk Green Power Corporation, Thimpu, Bhutan Ministry of Energy, Thimphu, Bhutan Ministry of Economic Affairs, Thimphu, Bhutan National Environment Commission, Thimphu, Bhutan The Bhutanese. Bhutan Centre for Bhutan Studies, Thimpu, Bhutan International Society for Bhutanese Studies Bhutan Society of the United Kingdom Asian Development Bank, Manila, Philippines International Centre for Integrated Mountain Development, Kathmandu, Nepal Asian Institute of Technology, Khlong Luang, Thailand Lee Kuan Yew School of Public Policy, National University of Singapore

REFERENCES

ADB. 2005. Country strategy and program: Bhutan (2006-2010). Manila: Asian Development Bank.

- ADB. 2007. Asian development outlook 2007. Manila: Asian Development Bank.
- ADB. 2014. Asian development outlook 2014: Fiscal policy for inclusive growth. Manila: Asian Development Bank.
- ADB. 2017. Prosperous (and happy) Bhutan is Asia's fastest growing economy. Manila: Asian Development Bank. <u>www.adb.org/news/features/prosperous-and-happy-bhutan-asia-s-fastest-growing-economy</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Adhikari, M. 2014. Politics and perceptions of Indian aid to Nepal. Strategic Analysis 38(3): 325-340.
- Adhikari, D. 2016. Healthcare and happiness in the Kingdom of Bhutan. Singapore Medical Journal 57(3): 107-109.
- Agrawal, S. 2007. *Emerging donors in international development assistance: The India case.* Canada: International Development Research Centre.
- Ahsan, S.A.-a. and Chakma, B. 1993. Bhutan's Foreign Policy: Cautious Self-Assertion? *Asian Survey*, 1043-1054. www.commonlii.org/in/other/treaties/INTSer/1949/14.html (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Belfiglio, V.J. 1972. India's economic and political relations with Bhutan. Asian Survey 12(8): 676-685.
 Bhaskar, U. 2013. India, Bhutan to discuss tricky issue of power tariff revision. Live Mint, 21 July 2013.
 <u>www.livemint.com/Industry/rlATmnbiH6BGvv5URzPszO/India-Bhutan-to-discuss-tricky-issue-of-power-tariff-revisi.html</u> (accessed 26 May 2019)

Bhogal, P. 2016. The politics of India's foreign aid to South Asia. Global Policy, 7 November 2016.

<u>www.globalpolicyjournal.com/blog/07/11/2016/politics-india%E2%80%99s-foreign-aid-south-asia</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)

- Bhutan Electricity Authority. 2017. Report on hydropower project cost overrun. Thimphu, Bhutan: Bhutan Electricity Authority.
- Bisht, M. 2012a. Bhutan-India power cooperation: Benefits beyond bilateralism. Strategic Analysis 36(5): 787-803.
- Bisht, M. 2012b. The rupee crunch and India-Bhutan economic engagement. IDSA Issue Brief. New Delhi, India: Institute for Defence Studies and Analyses.
- Bisht M. 2013. Bhutan and climate change: Identifying strategic implications. *Contemporary South Asia* 21(4): 398-412.
- Bosshard, P.; Bruil, J.; Horta, K.; Lawrence, S. and Welch, C. 2003. *Gambling with people's lives: What the World Bank's new "high-risk/high-reward" strategy means for the poor and the environment.* Washington, DC: Environmental Defense, Friends of the Earth and International Rivers Network.
- Broms, B. 1991. States. In Bedjaoui, M. (Ed), International law: Achievements and prospects, p. 51. Paris and The Netherlands: UNESCO and Martinus Nijhoff.
- Carmody, P. and Kragelund, P. 2016. Who is in charge? State power and agency in Sino-African relations. *Cornell International Law Journal* 49(1): 1-23.
- Chakrabarty, M. 2018. In need of realignment: Indian investments should match development cooperation initiatives in Africa. *South Asia @ LSE*. LSE South Asia Centre.
- Chanana, D. 2009. India as an emerging donor. *Economic and Political Weekly* 44(12): 11-14.
- Chaturvedy, R.R. 2014. '*Neighbourhood First': Modi's Foreign Policy Mantra*. Singapore: Institute of South Asian Studies, National University of Singapore.
- Chaturvedi, S. 2012. India's development partnership: Key policy shifts and institutional evolution. *Cambridge Review of International Affairs* 25(4): 557-577.
- Chophel, S. 2015. Export price of electricity in Bhutan: The case of Mangdechhu Hydroelectric Project. *Journal of Bhutan Studies* 32: 1-25.
- Das, B.S. (Eds). 1996. Mission to Bhutan: A nation in transition. New Delhi, India: Vikas.
- Davison, W. 2011. Is Indian investment in Ethiopian farms a 'land grab'? *Christian Science Monitor*, 23 December 2011.
- Dema, T. (2019, January 5). PHPA II may complete by 2021. Keunsel Online.
- Dorji, L. (Eds). 2008. The Wangchuck dynasty: 100 years of enlightened monarchy. Thimphu, Bhutan: Centre for Bhutan Studies.
- Dorji, T. 2015. When all one's eggs is energy export. *Kuensel Online*, 30 May 2015. <u>www.kuenselonline.com/when-all-ones-eggs-is-energy-export/</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Dorji, T. 2016. Hydropower under RAA scanner. *Keunsel Online*, 4 July 2016. <u>www.kuenselonline.com/hydropower-under-raa-scanner/</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Dorji, T. 2017a. Hydro revenue can't assure self-reliance. *Keunsel Online*, 24 May 2017. <u>www.kuenselonline.com/hydro-revenue-cant-assure-self-reliance/</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Dorji, T. 2017b. Bhutan at moderate risk of debt distress: WB. *Kuensel Online*, 1 August 2017. www.kuenselonline.com/bhutan-at-moderate-risk-of-debt-distress-wb/ (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Dorji, T. 2017c. Hydro debt servicing manageable DGPC. *Kuensel Online*, 29 May 2017. www.kuenselonline.com/hydro-debt-servicing-manageable-dgpc/ (accessed 15 May 2019).
- Dorji, T. 2017d. Spectacular economic growth, but 10% unachievable Govt. *Kuensel Online*, 28 December 2017. <u>www.kuenselonline.com/spectacular-economic-growth-but-10-unachievable-govt/</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Dorji, T. 2017e. Hydropower committee to develop sector's roadmap. *Kuensel Online*, 31 August 2017. <u>www.kuenselonline.com/hydropower-committee-to-develop-sectors-roadmap/</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Dorji, T. 2018. MoU for Kuri-I yet to be signed. *Kuensel Online*, 28 April 2018. <u>www.kuenselonline.com/mou-for-kuri-i-yet-to-be-signed/</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Dorji, T. 2018. Chukha export tariff revised by 30 Cheltrum a unit. *Keunsel Online*, 5 February, 2018.

www.kuenselonline.com/chukha-export-tariff-revised-by-30-cheltrum-a-unit/ (accessed 15 May 2019)

Dorji, Y. 2017. State of Bhutan's hydropower egg basket. <u>http://yesheydorji.blogspot.in/2017/06/state-of-bhutans-hydropower-egg-basket.html</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)

Druk Green. n.d.-a. Project Finance. <u>www.drukgreen.bt/index.php/chp-menu/pf-chp</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)

- Druk Green. n.d.-b. Chhukha hydropower plant. <u>www.drukgreen.bt/index.php/chp-menu/about-chp</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Druk Green. n.d.-c. Kuricchu Hydropower Plant. <u>www.drukgreen.bt/index.php/khp-menu/about-khp/20-plants/khp</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Druk Green. n.d.-d. Project Finance. www.drukgreen.bt/index.php/thp-menu/pf-thp (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Druk Nyamrup Tshogpa. 2018. Narrowing the gap: Druk Nyamrup Tshogpa Manifesto 2018. Thimphu, Bhutan: Druk Nyamrup Tshogpa.
- Dubey, A.K. and Biswas, A. (Eds). 2015. India and Africa's partnership: A vision for a new future. New Delhi, India: Springer.
- Economic Times. 2018. China claiming sizeable Bhutan territory, Jawaharlal Nehru tells Zhu Enlai in his 1959 letter. *Economic Times*, 12 July 2018. <u>https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/defence/china-claiming-sizeable-bhutan-territory-jawaharlal-nehru-tells-zhu-enlai-in-his-1959-letter/articleshow/59443442.cms</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Embassy of India in Thimphu. 2014. *India-Bhutan Trade Relation*. Retrieved from Embassy of India in Thimphu: <u>https://www.indembthimphu.gov.in/pages.php?id=42</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Embassy of India in Thimphu. 2014a. Economic cooperation with Bhutan. <u>www.indembthimphu.gov.in/pages.php?id=33</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Embassy of India in Thimphu. 2014b. India-Bhutan cooperation in hydropower sector. <u>www.indembthimphu.gov.in/pages.php?id=34</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Embassy of India in Thimphu. 2014c. Ongoing hydropower projects. <u>www.indembthimphu.gov.in/pages.php?id=36</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Emerson, R.W. 2017. The hydro mirage. *The Bhutanese*, 22 July 2017. <u>https://thebhutanese.bt/the-hydro-mirage/</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Feuerbacher, A.; Luckmann, J.; Boysen, O.; Zikeli, S. and Grethe, H. 2018. Is Bhutan destined for 100% organic? Assessing the economy-wide effects of a large-scale conversion policy. *PLoS One* 13(6).
- Ghalley, K. 2018. Tala hydropower plant to liquidate its debt this year. *Business Bhutan*. <u>www.businessbhutan.bt/2018/06/21/tala-hydropower-plant-to-liquidate-its-debt-this-year/</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Giri, A. 2018. India opens door wider to electricity exporters. Kathmandu Post, 8 December 2018. <u>http://kathmandupost.ekantipur.com/news/2018-12-08/india-opens-door-wider-to-electricity-exporters.html</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Goodland, R. 2010. Viewpoint The World Bank Versus the World Commission on Dams. *Water Alternatives* 3(2): 384-398.
- Government of Bhutan. 2008. Bhutan sustainable hydropower development policy. Thimphu, Bhutan: Ministry of External Affairs, Royal Government of Bhutan.
- Gross National Happiness Commission. 2009. *Tenth five year plan 2008-2013.* Thimphu, Bhutan: Gross National Happiness Commission.
- Gross National Happiness Commission. 2013. *Eleventh five year plan document*. Thimphu, Bhutan: Gross National Happiness Commission.
- Gross National Happiness Commission. 2017. 1st five-year plan (1961-66). www.gnhc.gov.bt/en/wp-content/uploads/2017/05/1stFYP.pdf (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Gross National Happiness Commission. n.d. *Bhutan: 5th five-year plan.* <u>https://policy.asiapacificenergy.org/node/92</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- de Haan, A. (Eds). 2009. *How the aid industry works: An introduction to international development.* Sterling, VA: Kumarian Press.

- Haider, S. 2017. Hydropower debt, delays biggest challenge in ties with India, say Bhutan officials. *The Hindu*, 6 September 2017. <u>www.thehindu.com/news/national/hydropower-debt-delays-biggest-challenge-in-ties-with-india-say-bhutan-officials/article19630701.ece</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- The Hindu. 2011. "India-Bhutan relationship is of mutual cooperation". 1 October 2011. <u>www.thehindu.com/todays-paper/indiabhutan-relationship-is-of-mutual-cooperation/article2502629.ece</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Holsti, K.J. 2015. Bhutan 1958-62: Isolation to dependence. In Holsti, K.J.; Monterichard, M.; Msabaha, I.; Robinson, T.W.; Shaw, T. and Zylberberg, J. (Eds), *Why nations realign: Foreign policy restructuring in the postwar world*, pp. 21-46. London: Routledge.
- IMF and IDA. 2016. Bhutan: Staff report for the 2016 article IV consultation debt sustainability analysis. International Monetary Fund and International Development Association. www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/dsa/pdf/2016/dsacr16206.pdf (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Jacob, N. 2013. Bhutan's experiments with happiness. *Down To earth*, 31 October 2013. <u>www.downtoearth.org.in/coverage/bhutans-experiments-with--happiness-42467</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Jerve, A.M. 2006. *Asian models for aid: Is there a non-western approach to development assistance?* CMI Report R 2007. Bergen, Norway: CMI (Chr. Michelsen Institute).
- Katti, V.; Chahoud, T. and Kaushik, A. 2009. India's development cooperation Opportunities and challenges for international development cooperation. Bonn: German Development Institute.
- Kaul, N. 2008. Bearing better witness. *Economic and Political Weekly* 43(37): 67-69.
- Kennedy, A. 2015. Nehru's foreign policy: Realism and idealism conjoined. In Malone, D.M.; Mohan, C.R. and Raghavan, S. (Eds), *The Oxford handbook of Indian foreign policy*, pp. 92-103. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Khan, M. and Robson, M. 2015. Macroeconomic trends and policy implications: Evidence from Bhutan. *Journal of Bhutan Studies* 33: 74-110.
- Kojo, N. 2002. *Bhutan Hydropower export boom: Its macroeconomic impacts and policy implications.* Washington, DC: World Bank.
- Kojo, N.C. 2016. Small countries with volatile revenue: Botswana and Bhutan. Washington, DC: World Bank.
- Kugiel, P. (Eds). 2017. India's soft power: A new foreign policy strategy. New York: Routledge.
- Kumar, S. 2017. India's development cooperation with Ethiopia in sugar production: An Assessment. *International Studies* 53(1): 59-79.
- Lamsang, T. 2015. RAA report shows Nu 3.5 Bn extra cost and time delay for P-I sinking zone could have been avoided. *The Bhutanese*, 15 June 2015. <u>https://thebhutanese.bt/raa-report-shows-nu-3-5-bn-extra-cost-and-time-delay-for-p-i-sinking-zone-could-have-been-avoided/</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Lamsang, T. 2017a. More than the Dokhlam issue, Bhutan worried about hydropower projects and trade. *The Bhutanese*, 29 July, 2017. <u>https://thebhutanese.bt/more-than-the-doklam-issue-bhutan-worried-about-hydropower-projects-and-trade/</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Lamsang, T. 2017b. Punatsangchu I to be delayed to Dec 2022 and Punatsangchu II till Sept 2019. *The Bhutanese*, 3 April 2017. <u>https://thebhutanese.bt/punatsangchu-i-to-be-delayed-to-dec-2022-and-punatsangchu-ii-till-sept-2019/</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Lamsang, T. 2017c. Bhutan's hydro basket gets smaller as India becomes power surplus and the tariff rates drop. *The Bhutanese*, 22 July 2017. <u>https://thebhutanese.bt/bhutans-hydro-basket-gets-smaller-as-india-becomes-power-surplus-and-tariff-rates-drop/</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Lamsang, T. 2017d. Bhutan hoping for a 12.5% hike in Chukha Tariff. *The Bhutanese*, 1 July 2017. https://thebhutanese.bt/bhutan-hoping-for-a-12-5-hike-in-chukha-tariff/ (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Lamsang, T. 2017e. Much apprehension and confusion over India's new electricity trade guidelines. *The Bhutanese*, 2 November 2017. <u>https://thebhutanese.bt/much-apprehension-and-confusion-over-indias-new-electricity-trade-guidelines/</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Lamsang, T. 2017f. India's CEA declines Bhutan's requests on CBTE. *The Bhutanese*, 18 December 2017. https://thebhutanese.bt/indias-cea-declines-bhutans-requests-on-cbte/ (accessed 15 May 2019)

Lamsang, T. 2017g. Bhutan is neither a "vassal" nor a "protectorate". *The Bhutanese*, 20 July 2017. <u>https://thebhutanese.bt/bhutan-is-neither-a-vassal-nor-a-protectorate/</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)

Mansingh, S. 1994. China-Bhutan Relations. China Report 30(2): 175-186.

- Marshall, R. 2013. *Graduation from the group of least development countries: Prospects and challenges for Bhutan.* Thimphu, Bhutan: United Nations Development Programme.
- Mawdsley, E. 2010. Non-DAC donors and the changing landscape of foreign aid: The (in)significance of India's development cooperation with Kenya. *Journal of Eastern African Studies* 4(2): 361-379.
- Mawdsley, E. 2012. Introduction. In Mawdsley, E. (Eds), From recipients to donors: Emerging powers and the changing development landscape, p. 5. London: Zen Books.
- Mawdsley, E. 2014. Public perceptions of India's role as an international development cooperation partner: Domestic responses to rising 'donor' visibility. *Third World Quarterly* 35(6): 958-979.
- Mawdsley, E. 2016. India's role as an international development actor. In Jacobsen, K.A. (Ed), *Routledge handbook* of contemporary India, pp. 146-158. London and New York: Routledge.
- McCormick, D. 2008. China and India as Africa's new donors: The impact of aid on development. *Review of African Political Economy* 35(115): 73-92.
- Ministry of External Affairs. 1974. Agreement on Chukha hydro-electric project. <u>www.mea.gov.in/bilateral-</u> <u>documents.htm?dtl/6349/Agreement</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Ministry of External Affairs. 2014. India-Bhutan relations. <u>https://mea.gov.in/Portal/ForeignRelation/Bhutan_April_2014_eng.pdf</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Ministry of External Affairs. 2015. Annual report 2015-16. Ministry of External Affairs. New Delhi, India: Policy Planning and Research Division, Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India. <u>www.mea.gov.in/Uploads/PublicationDocs/26525_26525_External_Affairs_English_AR_2015-</u> <u>16_Final_compressed.pdf</u> (accessed 20 May 2019)
- Ministry of External Affairs. 2016. *Outcome budget 2016-17.* Ministry of External Affairs. New Delhi: Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India.
- Ministry of External Affairs. 2017a. Annual Report 2017-18. Ministry of External Affairs. New Delhi: Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India. www.mea.gov.in/Uploads/PublicationDocs/29788_MEA-AR-2017-18-03-02-2018.pdf (accessed 20 May 2019).
- Ministry of External Affairs. 2017b. India-Bhutan Relations. New Delhi. www.mea.gov.in/Portal/ForeignRelation/Bhutan_March2017.pdf (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Ministry of External Affairs. 2018. Joint Press Statement on the State Visit of Prime Minister of Bhutan to India (December 28, 2018). Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India. 28 December 2018: https://www.mea.gov.in/bilateral-

<u>documents.htm?dtl/30853/Joint+Press+Statement+on+the+State+Visit+of+Prime+Minister+of+Bhutan+to+Ind</u> ia+December+28+2018 (accessed 15 May 2019)

- Ministry of External Affairs. (n.d.). *India-Bhutan Friendship Treaty*. Ministry of External Affairs. New Delhi: <u>https://mea.gov.in/Images/pdf/india-bhutan-treaty-07.pdf</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Ministry of Finance. 2013. Expenditure Budget Vol. I, 2013-2014. Ministry of Finance. New Delhi: Government of India. <u>www.indiabudget.gov.in/budget2013-2014/ub2013-14/eb/stat11.pdf</u> (accessed 19 May 2019)
- Ministry of Finance. 2014. Expenditure Budget Vol. I, 2014-2015. Ministry of Finance. New Delhi: Government of India. <u>www.indiabudget.gov.in/budget2014-2015/ub2014-15/eb/stat11.pdf</u> (accessed 19 May 2019)
- Ministry of Finance. 2015. Expenditure Budget Vol. I, 2015-2016. Ministry of Finance. New Delhi: Government of India. <u>www.indiabudget.gov.in/budget2015-2016/ub2015-16/eb/stat11.pdf</u> (accessed 19 May 2019)
- Ministry of Finance. 2016. Expenditure Budget Vol. I, 2016-2017. Ministry of Finance. New Delhi: Government of India. <u>www.indiabudget.gov.in/budget2016-2017/ub2016-17/eb/stat11.pdf</u>. (accessed 19 May 2019)
- Ministry of Finance. 2017. Expenditure Budget Vol. I, 2017-2018. Ministry of Finance. New Delhi: Government of India. <u>www.indiabudget.gov.in/budget2017-2018/ub2017-18/eb/stat20.pdf</u> (accessed 19 May 2019)
- Ministry of Finance. 2018. Expenditure Budget Vol.1, 2018-19. Ministry of Finance. New Delhi: Government of India. www.indiabudget.gov.in/budget2018-2019/ub2018-19/eb/stat20.pdf (accessed 15 May 2019)

- Ministry of Finance. 2019. Expenditure Budget Vol.1, 2019-20. Ministry of Finance. New Delhi: Government of India. www.indiabudget.gov.in/ub2019-20/eb/stat20.pdf (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Ministry of Power. 2018. *Guidelines for Import/Export (Cross Border) of Electricity-2018.* Ministry of Power. New Delhi, Government of India: <u>https://powermin.nic.in/en/content/guidelines-importexport-cross-border-electricity-2018</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Mohan, C.R. 2015. *India's foreign policy: Nehru's enduring legacy*. Oxford University Press Blog. <u>https://blog.oup.com/2015/10/india-foreign-policy-nehru-legacy/</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Mullen, R.D. 2013. India's development assistance: Will it change the global development finance paradigm? Prepared for the workshop on Innovation in governance of development finance: Causes, consequences and the role of law Conference, Gießen and New York University School of Law, New York, 8-9 April 2013.
- Mullen, R.D. 2014. *The state of Indian development cooperation. IDCR report*. New Delhi, India: Centre for Policy Research.
- Mullen, R.D. and Arora, K. 2016. *India's development cooperation: Analysis of the union budget 2016-17*. New Delhi, India: Centre for Policy Research.
- Namgei, V. 2013. Speech by H.E. Maj. Gen. Vetsop Namgei, Ambassador Extraordinary and Plenipotentiary, Royal Bhutanese Embassy on Theme Country Day (Bhutan). <u>http://icisa.cag.gov.in/internationalTraining/2013-</u>2014/miscellaneous/1985fe669e3d14649f4deab4f737303d.html (accessed 15 May 2019)
- National Assembly of Bhutan. 2008. Proceedings and resolutions of the 1st session of the first parliament of Bhutan. Thimphu, Bhutan: Royal Government of Bhutan.
- National Assembly of Bhutan. 2009. Proceedings and Resolutions of the 2nd Session of the First Parliament of Bhutan. Thimphu, Bhutan: Royal Government of Bhutan.
- National Assembly of Bhutan. 2015. Second parliament: 5th session. Thimphu, Bhutan: Royal Government of Bhutan.
- National Assembly of Bhutan. 2016. *Resolution of the 8th session of the 2nd parliament.* Thimphu, Bhutan: Royal Government of Bhutan.
- National Assembly of Bhutan. 2017. Resolution of the 9th session of the 2nd parliament. Thimphu, Bhutan: Royal Government of Bhutan.
- National Environment Commission. 1998. The Middle Path: National Environment Strategy for Bhutan. Thimphu, Bhutan: Royal Government of Bhutan, National Environment Commission.
- Nehru, J. 1961. *India's foreign policy: Selected speeches September 1946-April 1961.* New Delhi, India: Government of India, Ministry of Information and Broadcasting, Publications Division.
- New Age. 2016. \$2B new loan: Dhaka, Delhi to sign deal today. New Age, 9 March 2016.
- Padma, R. 2017. Indo-Bhutanese relations: From 'special relationship' to 'strategic partnership'. *International Journal of Humanities and Social Sciences* 2(2): 157-164.
- Parwez, S. and Sen, V. 2016. Special economic zone, land acquisition, and impact on rural India. *Emerging Economy Studies* 2(2): 223-239.
- Phillips, J. 2019. Who's in charge of Sino-African resource politics? Situating African state agency in Ghana. *African Affairs* 101-124.
- Pillai, A.V. and Prasai, S. 2018. The price of power: The political economy of electricity trade and hydropower in *Eastern South Asia*. New Delhi, India: Asia Foundation.
- Poindexter, G.B. 2018. Report on Bhutan FY17 indicates debt reduction in hydropower sector. *Hydro Review*, 25 January 2018. <u>www.hydroworld.com/articles/2018/01/report-on-bhutan-fy17-indicates-debt-reduction-in-hydropower-sector.html</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Poulose, T.T. 1971. Bhutan's External Relations and India. *The International and Comparative Law Quarterly* 20(2): 195-212.
- Premkumar, L. 2016. A study of the India-Bhutan energy cooperation agreements and the implementation of hydropower projects in Bhutan. New Delhi, India: Vasudha Foundation and Oxfam India.
- Price, G. 2004. India's aid dynamics: From recipient to donor? Asia Programme Working Paper. London: Chatham House.

Price, G. 2013. India's developing international role. Observer Research Foundation.

www.orfonline.org/research/indias-developing-international-role/ (accessed 15 May 2019)

Quadir, F. 2013. Rising donors and the new narrative of 'south-south' cooperation: What prospects for changing the landscape of development assistance programmes? *Third World Quarterly* 34(2): 321-338.

Ranjan, A. 2018a. India-Bhutan hydropower projects: Cooperation and concerns. ISAS Working Paper No. 309.

- Ranjan, A. 2018b. *Power Shift in Bhutan and its implications for India.* ISAS Insights No. 516-25 September 2018. Singapore: Institute of South Asian Studies.
- Rinzin, C.; Vermeulen, W.J. and Glasbergen, P. 2007. Public perceptions of Bhutan's approach to sustainable development in practice. *Sustainable Development* 15(1): 52-68.
- Rinzin, D.C. 2017. Sustainable energy: Is hydropower the answer? *Druk Journal*, 28 June 2017. <u>http://drukjournal.bt/sustainable-energy-is-hydropower-the-answer/</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Royal Bhutanese Embassy. n.d. Bhutan-India Hydropower Relations. <u>www.mfa.gov.bt/rbedelhi/?page_id=26</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Royal Government of Bhutan. 2000. Bhutan National Human Development Report 2000. Thimphu, Bhutan: Royal Government of Bhutan, Planning Commission Secretariat.

Royal Monetary Authority of Bhutan. 2017. Annual report 2016/17. Thimphu, Bhutan: Royal Government of Bhutan.

- Royal Norway Agency for Development Cooperation. (n.d.). *Norwegian Energy Cooperation with Bhutan*. Place of publication? Norway Agency for Development Cooperation.
- Roychoudhury, S. 2013. India's external aid Lessons and opportunities. *Economic and Political Weekly* 48(36): 22-26.
- Roychoudhury, S. 2015. *Is Indian development cooperation taking a new direction under Modi?* IDS Policy Briefings Issue 94. Brighton, United Kingdom: Institute of Development Studies.
- Sampat, P. 2010. Special economic zones in India: Reconfiguring displacement in a neoliberal order? *City and Society* 22(2): 166-182.
- Samuel, J. and George, A. 2016. Future of development cooperation: Policy priorities for an emerging India. Oxfam and ISDG.
- Saran, S. and Aneja, U. 2016. Economic diplomacy and development partnerships: Rethinking India's role and relevance. Observer Research Foundation. <u>www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/india-economic-diplomacydevelopment-partnerships/</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Seth, B.L. 2015. Bhutan and its development dilemma. International Rivers. <u>www.internationalrivers.org/blogs/328-</u> <u>7</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Singh, S. 2011. From Delhi to Bandung: Nehru, 'Indian-ness' and 'pan-Asian-ness'. *Journal of South Asian Studies* 34(1): 51-64.
- Sinpeng, A. 2007. Democracy from above: Regime transition in the Kingdom of Bhutan. *Journal of Bhutan Studies* 17.
- Six, C. 2009. The rise of postcolonial states as donors: A challenge to the development paradigm? *Third World Quarterly* 30(6): 1103-1121.
- Stobdan, P. 2017. India's real problem lies in its Bhutan policy, not the Border. *The Wire*, 14 July 2017. https://thewire.in/diplomacy/india-china-doklam-real-problem-bhutan (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Subba, M. 2017a. Bhutan is becoming Greece of South Asia: DNT. *Kuensel Online*, 12 May 2017. www.kuenselonline.com/bhutan-is-becoming-greece-of-south-asia-dnt/ (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Subba, M. 2017b. Govt. failed to start even one hydropower project: OL. *Kuensel Online*, 18 November 2017. www.kuenselonline.com/govt-failed-to-start-even-one-hydropower-project-ol/ (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Subba, M. 2018. Austrian delegation in Bhutan to strengthen cooperation. *Kuensel Online*, 5 December 2018. www.kuenselonline.com/austrian-delegation-in-bhutan-to-strengthen-cooperation/ (accessed 26 May 2019)
- Syrus, P. 2017. Hydro delays. *The Bhutanese*, 3 April 2017. <u>https://thebhutanese.bt/hydro-delays/</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Tamang, B. 2007. *Overview of Bhutan-India cooperation in the power sector*. Thimphu: Ministry of Economic Affairs, Department of Energy.

https://sari-energy.org/oldsite/PageFiles/What We Do/activities/Bhutan/Overview of Bhutan-India Cooperation in the Power Sector.pdf (accessed 15 May 2019)

- Tashi, T. 2018. Befriending the neighbour. *The Hindu,* 24 July 2018. <u>https://www.thehindu.com/opinion/op-ed/befriending-the-neighbour/article24497565.ece</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Task Team on South-South Cooperation. 2011. Unlocking the potential of south-south cooperation: Policy Recommendations from the Task Team on South-South Cooperation. Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development.
- The Bhutanese. 2018a. From aid to trade. 27 November 2018. <u>https://thebhutanese.bt/from-aid-to-trade/</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- The Bhutanese. 2018b. Quality Projects. 21 November 2018. <u>https://thebhutanese.bt/quality-projects/</u> (accessed 26 May 2019)
- The Bhutanese. 2018c. Hydropower. 13 November 2018. <u>https://thebhutanese.bt/hydropower/</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- The Bhutanese. 2018d. Hydropower committee recommends going slow and smart on hydro projects. 13 November 2018.

https://thebhutanese.bt/hydropower-committee-recommends-going-slow-and-smart-on-hydro-projects/ (accessed 15 May 2019)

- The Bhutanese. 2018e. Projects must benefit locals. 1 December 2018. <u>https://thebhutanese.bt/projects-must-benefit-locals/</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Tobgye, S. 2019. The development of Bhutan's relations with India. *Kuensel Online* 9 February 2019. <u>www.kuenselonline.com/the-development-of-bhutans-relations-with-india/</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Topping, A. 2014. Bhutan battles to preserve its culture as development accelerates. *The Guardian*, 26 August 2014. <u>www.theguardian.com/global-development/2014/aug/26/bhutan-preserves-culture-development-accelerates</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Tortajada, C. and Saklani, U. 2018. Hydropower-based collaboration in South Asia: The case of India and Bhutan. *Energy Policy* 117: 316-325.
- Turner, M.; Chuki, S. and Tshering, J. 2011. Democratiatison by decree: The case of Bhutan. *Democratization* 18(1): 184-210.
- Uddin, S.N.; Taplin, R. and Yu, X. 2007. Energy, environment and development in Bhutan. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 2083-2103.
- UN-OHRLLS. 2011. Harnessing the positive contribution of south-south co-operation for least developed countries' *development*. Background Paper for Delhi Meeting, New Delhi, India, 18-19 February 2011.
- Vidal, J. 2013. Indian investors are forcing Ethiopians off their land. *The Gaurdian*, 7 February 2013. <u>www.theguardian.com/global-development/2013/feb/07/india-investors-forcing-ethiopians-off-land</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Walker, B. 2015. Will mega dams turn Bhutan's happiness sour? *The Guardian*, 20 May 2015. <u>www.theguardian.com/sustainable-business/2015/may/20/will-mega-dams-turn-bhutans-happiness-sour</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Walker, B. 2016. India Bhutan hydropower cooperation fraying at the edges. *Third Pole*, 4 October 2016. <u>www.thethirdpole.net/en/2016/10/04/india-bhutan-hydropower-cooperation-fraying-at-the-edges/</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- WAPCOS. 2016. Bhutan: Powerhouse for neighbouring India. New Delhi, India: WAPCOS.
- World Bank. 2011. *Bhutan economic update*. World Bank, South Asia Region, Poverty Reduction and Economic Management, September 2011.

http://siteresources.worldbank.org/BHUTANEXTN/Resources/BhutanEconomicUpdate.pdf (accessed 15 May 2019)

World Bank. 2017a. How much should Bhutan worry about its public debt? 25 July 2017. <u>www.worldbank.org/en/country/bhutan/brief/should-bhutan-worry-about-public-debt</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)

World Bank. 2017b. Country snapshot: Bhutan. October 2017.

http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/477821507884446840/pdf/120403-WP-CountrySnapshotBhutanFinalmerged-PUBLIC.pdf (accessed 15 May 2019)

- Yangdon, S. 2017. Kholongchhu project works on hold due to CBTE discussions with India: PM. Kuensel Online, 11 August 2017. <u>https://thebhutanese.bt/kholongchhu-project-works-on-hold-due-to-cbte-discussions-with-india-pm/</u> (accessed 15 May 2019)
- Yangka, D. 2015. Hydropower and the Bhutanese economy. Keunsel Online, 14 September 2015. www.kuenselonline.com/hydropower-and-the-bhutanese-economy/ (accessed 15 May 2019)

This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons *Attribution-NonCommercial-ShareAlike* License which permits any non commercial use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited. See https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-sa/3.0/fr/deed.en

